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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, October 28, 2013
City Council Conference Room A

4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Commissioners John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon, Larry Williams, Barbara Goodman (ex officio)
Excused: Richard Redick, Paul Astleford (ex officio)
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Chairman John Crescimbeni called the Commission meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Risk management issues
Risk Manager Twane Duckworth updated the commission on the status of negotiations with Hornblower Marine Services on insurance matters and the finalization of a new operating contract.  Mr. Duckworth indicated that the parties are very close to agreement on all outstanding issues and that a new contract should be finalized within a week.  Agreement to certain changes in language on liability should produce an insurance cost savings of about $5,000 under the budgeted amount.  Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman advised against the commission approving the new contract at this meeting without having seen the agreed-upon revisions and without knowing the resolution of the matters still outstanding.  
Motion (Williams): to extend the current contract extension for an additional 30 days until the new revised contract can be reviewed and approved at a future meeting – approved unanimously.
Minutes
The minutes of the September 23, 2013 commission meeting were approved as distributed.

Commissioner updates
Commissioner Elaine Brown gave a report on the recent Ferry Fest.  Attendance suffered somewhat from the previous year, probably because of competition from numerous other festivals around Northeast Florida and college football games the same weekend. Profits from the event are still being tabulated, but enthusiasm for the ferry was high. The commission may wish to consider moving the festival to another time of year to avoid so many conflicts with other events. Val Bostwick of Friends of the St. Johns River Ferry said that he would be attending numerous festivals and events to publicize the ferry throughout the fall and again next spring.
Commissioner Brown reported that the historic Broward House on Heckscher Drive at Fort George Island is an underused community asset and she is in the process of exploring possibilities for using the house as a welcome and information center for all of the historic and tourism resources in the First Coast area – State Road A1A, the Beaches, Fort George Island, Fernandina Beach, Big and Little Talbot Islands, the St. Johns River Ferry, Mayport, the Ribault Club, etc. The building is owned by the National Park Service as part of the Timucuan Ecological and Historic Preserve.

Chairman Crescimbeni stated that he had been interviewed by Tech Magazine regarding the ferry app.  He is somewhat disappointed that there have been fewer than 1,000 downloads of the app to date, and hopes for growing use.

Invoices
Two invoices are pending from Langton Associates for Lisa King’s work on grant applications – Invoice #4 in the amount of $1,615 for September services and Invoice #5 in the amount of $6,270 for services through October 18th.  The commission discussed the funds remaining in the ferry budget from FY13 ($8,000) and the new appropriation of $15,000 in FY14 for grant writing services.
Motion (Brown): to approve payment of Langton Associates invoices #4 and 5 – approved unanimously.
Ferry grants
Lisa King reported on several grant applications currently underway.  A Federal Transit Administration passenger ferry grant was submitted to the FTA by the JTA on behalf of the Ferry Commission on October 21st. The application is for a $6,288,496 grant with a local match of $1,572,126 to produce the $7,860,622 needed for the ferry slip/fender replacement project. State Representative Janet Atkins has indicated that she will lead an effort to get the Duval Legislative Delegation to adopt a resolution urging Northeast Florida’s Congressional delegation to advocate on behalf of the project in Washington.  A Federal Lands Access Program grant through the Federal Highway Administration is being prepared for submission by December 6th.  This grant, in the amount of $750,000 over two years, would provide operating assistance to the ferry and is available to Jacksonville because the ferry provides service to Naval Station Mayport and to the National Park Service’s Timucuan Preserve.  Ms. King said that she would prepare a set of talking points for the grants for use by the Ferry Commission and other interested parties in lobbying elected and appointed officials on behalf of the grants. The commission discussed the possible need to extend Ms. King’s contract in the next month or two so that she can be available to pursue these grants to completion next spring.
Weekend car ticket counts
Tom Goldsbury presented a table showing weekend ferry car counts for FY12-13 which totaled 74,587. The number of weekend non-paying ferry passengers for that fiscal year was almost exactly the same – 73,969 – so charging a per-passenger surcharge of $1 on weekends would produce almost exactly the same amount as an increase in the weekend vehicle rate by $1.  Chairman Crescimbeni said that he had received negative feedback from an Atlantic Beach city commissioner about the surcharge.  Elaine Brown said that she had worked as a ferry ambassador last weekend and heard no negative comment about the surcharge from passengers.  She felt that the negative feedback may have been generated by the way the increase was handled, with not enough advance notice to passengers and no explanation of why the surcharge revenue is needed to help save the ferry.  Mark Fernandez of HMS explained the difficulties of keeping track of the number of passengers in each vehicle when they leave their vehicles during the crossing and of keeping accurate passenger counts for both the City and the Coast Guard of mid-week versus weekend patrons.  The crossing is very quick and getting the $1 surcharge collected from everyone is a challenge.  The company has tried several different mechanisms and feels like it has arrived at the most efficient methodology after several tries. 
Barbara Goodman of the National Park Service noted that the commission had agonized over whether or not to impose the surcharge at previous meetings and urged that the decision not be reversed because of a few complaints. Val Bostwick of Friends of the Ferry stated that the surcharge is a serious deterrent to ferry use by families with multiple children and to other tourists riding the ferry for recreation. He fears that the surcharge, particularly for a large family making a round-trip, will be so expensive that it will discourage return visits and hurt overall ridership in the long run. Elaine Brown and Mark Fernandez reiterated the importance of communicating to the passengers the reason for the surcharge and to both the passengers and the ferry crew the new procedures for collection. Education of all parties is crucial in the process. Mr. Crescimbeni stated that since there did not appear to be substantial sentiment to change or revoke the surcharge, he would authorize the JPA to prepare several new rate sign templates for the commission to consider – some with the rates posted, others with the web site for the ferry’s web page with the latest rate information so as to avoid having to change the sign in the future.
Other items
The JTA board meeting is scheduled for Thursday, October 31st at 2:00 p.m.  Ferry commissioners are requested to attend to show support for the board’s consideration of an appropriation of $200,000 to ferry operations for the current fiscal year.
The Duval Legislative Delegation meeting will be held on November 20th and ferry commissioners are requested to attend to express support for the state’s assistance in continued operation of the ferry.
The pass-through of $190,000 in federal funds for the ferry via the North Florida Transportation Planning Organization through the JPA to the Ferry Commission should be completed in the next several days.

The next Ferry Commission meeting will be on November 25, 2013.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:18 P.M.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

10.30.13

Posted: 5:00 P.M.
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